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Official Notice of Executive Elections 

 
The NFR Executive and Board have opened the nominations for the term beginning in 2011 and 
ending in 2013. 
  

These offices declared open for nominations include: 
  

President    (Must be a Canadian resident for this term) 
Canadian Vice President  

Secretary  

Treasurer  
  

It should be noted here, that nominations remain open until November 15, 2010 for all offices listed 
above. 
To be nominated, submit a letter of nomination listing the following information, 
  

- Nominee's name and office to which nominated  

- NMRA-NFR membership numbers  

- Nominators name, NMRA -NFR membership number  

- Seconder's name, NMRA -NFR membership number  

- A statement by  the nominee indicating their acceptance of the nomination  

Nominations must be postmarked by November  15, 2010 and received by November  
22, 2010. 
 
Mail Nominations To:  

  

Neville Meads , NFR Past President  

26 Russell Hill Rd  

RR#1 

Bobcaygeon Ontario  

Canada  

K0M 1A0  
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The Niagara Frontier Region 

NMRA  

Frontier Flimsy 

September 2010 

Volume 56 Number 3 

Stanley Conley, Editor 

2194 Valley Drive 

Ottawa, ON K1G 2P8 

 

 

The Frontier Flimsy  is published four times 

annually by the Niagara Frontier Region of 

the National Model Railroad Association, Inc. 

and is distributed on the web at www.nfr-

nmra.org or by mail to NFR subscribers. 

 

The Frontier Flimsy is available by 

subscription for NMRA members in good 

standing. The annual rate for a downloadable, 

colour PDF is currently $10.00, a black and 

white printed version delivered by standard 

mail is $12.00.  All rates are assessed in the 

currency of your residence. Send fees as 

cheque or money order, to the NFR Registrar. 

 

Material for publication is welcome. Send 

articles, coming events, notices, etc. to the 

editor. Materials including photographs may 

be submitted by e-mail. Materials will be 

credited at the time of publication and will be 

returned if requested. Articles appearing in the 

Frontier Flimsy may be reprinted in other non-

profit publications providing that credit is 

given to the author and the Flimsy. 

 

Advertising is accepted in the flimsy; please 

see the region web site for information and 

rates. 

 

Opinions expressed in the Frontier Flimsy are 

those of the writer and do not necessarily 

reflect those of the NMRA, the Region, its 

officers, or other contributors to the Frontier 

Flimsy. 

 

Special thanks to Diane Dodds for 

proofreading and nitpicking.  

 

Printing and postal distribution is coordinated 

by Fran Phillips.  

 

 

 

Printed in Canada 

 

The Niagara Frontier Region Flimsy 

2194 Valley Drive, Ottawa, ON K1G 2P8 

The Niagara Frontier Region 
Regional Officers 

 

President  Richard Roth 

PO Box 309, Waterford, Pa. 16441-0309 

814-796-0133, rrconductor@verizon.net 

Canadian V.P.  Richard Hatton 

1965 Snowvalley Road, Minesing ON L0L 1Y0 

705-737-9363 ricks.workshop@sympatico.ca 

American V.P. Bill Estes 

96 Eastwood Trl, Rochester NY 14622-1846 

nyowrr@frontiernet.net  

Secretary Les Kauffeldt 

57 Bassett Blvd. Whitby ON L1N 8N5 

905-666-8344, secretary@nfr-nmra.org 

Treasurer Bryce Stewart  

310 Fairwood Dr. unit 100, Brantford ON N3R 2X4  

519-442-0440, brymia@uniserve.com 

Past President Neville Meads 

26 Russell Hill Road, RR #1 Bobcaygeon, ON 

705-731-0893 neville.meads@sympatico.ca 
 

Division Superintendents 
Allegheny inactive 

Central Ontario: Richard Hatton, 705-737-9363 ricks.workshop@sympatico.ca 

International : Harvey McIntyre , 905-643-8420, hmcintyre4@cogeco.ca 

Lakeshores: Raymond Howard, 315-789-4801, superintendent@lsdnmra.org 

Ontario Northland : Trevor Ross, 705-983-9602, trevor@tjrcadd.com 

St. Lawrence: Ron Newby, 613-841-4165, cvr@magma.ca 

Southern Tier: Robert Hamilton, 607-754-0089, bobhamilton@stny.rr.com 

Western Ontario: John Moseley, 519-455-1311 j.moseley@sympatico.com  

 

Regional Officials 
 

Achievement Program: Peter Nesbitt, 613-253-8469, nesbitt@magma.ca 

Convention Coordination: Vacant  Your name could be here! 

Flimsy Editor: Stanley Conley, 613-523-8237, stanley_conley@carleton.ca 

Historian: Keith Lebold, 705-653-4902, k_lebold@yahoo.ca 

Membership/Registrar: Clair Rutter , 613-392-0601, crutter41@sympatico.ca 

Model Contest: John Moseley, j.moseley@sympatico.com 

WebMaster: Bill Annand , bill_annand@muskokacomputes.com, webmaster@nfr-

nmra.org 

  

Waybill  
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Niagara Frontier Region Executive Reports 
 

President 

Richard Roth 

 

American Vice President 

Bill Estes 

 

Canadian Vice President 

Richard Hatton 

 

Wow hard to believe the summer is coming to the 

end and the season of Train shows is beginning. 

Time flies when you are having fun. It was a great 

summer and I hope you all enjoyed the best of it. 

Since my last column I have been to St Thomas, 

Brighton, Bracebridge and Innisfil with Modelers 

Corner. 

 

 St. Thomas was a great weekend. The show was 

well attended and the work being done to the 

Station is wonderful. The Museum has many 

improvements and continues to grow. If you get the 

opportunity stop by and stay awhile. I sure they will 

show you a good time. 

 

This was the second trip to Brighton. The 

attendance was good. There were some interesting 

displays. The show raised some much needed 

money for the building fund. I am looking forward 

to the next one. 

 

What can you say about Bracebridge? Well run well 

attended Muskoka in August. What could be better? 

 

This August I got to attend the second Annual 

Railway Country and Bluegrass Festival in Innisfil. 

It was a fun event with a few interested visitors to 

the Railway displays and the music was excellent. 

Next Year should be even better 

 

It is time for the NFR to make its annual trek to 

Milwaukee This yearôs event is once again being 

organized by Al Crisp. Train fest is Nov 13 and 

14th. We will depart Nov 11 and return on Monday 

the 15th. There is still room if you are interested. 

Please contact Al Crisp for details @ 

beez_al@bell.net 

 

Thanks for your time and hope to see you at a train 

show near you. Stop by Modellers Corner, Say Hi, 

 

Stay awhile, tell them Rick sent you. 

 

Happy Modelling 
 

 

Niagara Frontier Region Division Reports 
 

Central Ontario Division  

Superintendent Richard Hatton 

 

As I write this column I am getting ready for the 

Boxcar clinic in Barrie on Sept 11, 2010. 

 

I would like to thank the participants as we sold out 

our space in a matter of hours. This tells me there is 

a need for this type of program. I would also like to 

thank Al Crisp and Bill Dewar. Without these two 

gentlemen doing all the preparation, this clinic 

would not be possible. We are working on more of 

these in the future as well as a meet of some kind in 

the fall. Stay tuned to the flimsy for details. 

 

Unfortunately these clinics will continue to be in 

Barrie as the venue is cost effective and it is close 

for me. I spend many weekends at Modellers corner 

so itôs nice to have something close. 

 

If you would like to run a workshop/clinic in your 

area please contact me. Maybe we can work 

together on something for you area. 

 

We are still looking for a full time superintendant 

for the COD. If you are interested please contact 

me. 

 

Thanks for your time, summer is ending and 

modeling season is quickly coming upon us. 
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International Division  

Superintendent Harvey McIntyre  

 

Lakeshores Division 

Superintendent Raymond Howard 

 

Since I didnôt get an article out to be published in 

the Flimsy in the last two editions, this one will 

cover all we have done so far in 2010.   

 

The Lakeshores Division held a combined Winter 

Meet with the Central New York Division on 

Saturday, January 9
th
.  The meet was well attended 

with over 50 members of the divisions braving the 

winter weather and a long drive to Auburn, NY for 

the Meet.  A ñPopular Voteò Model Contest was 

held and Brian Curry, MMR; Ken Cameron; and 

Bill Brown, MMR gave clinics.  Several layouts 

were open for a tour during the afternoon. 

 

We provided a Modelerôs Corner at the Batavia 

Train Show on March 28
th
 that included a slide 

show of photos of several of our memberôs layouts. 

 

The Lakeshores Divisionôs Spring Meet was held at 

the Genesee Society of Model Engineers in 

Oakfield, New York on Saturday, May 1
st
.  Not 

only did the GSME host the event, but also supplied 

coffee and goodies for us!  For this Meet, we had 

two round robin sessions of short clinics.  Dave 

Mitchell presented clinics on ñUsing Super Glueò 

and ñBringing Rivarossi Passenger Cars up to 

NMRA Standardsò.  Dave Coon presented 

ñDecoder Installò.  Ned Spiller, MMR did a clinic 

titled, ñTool Timeò, and Ray Howard did a two-part 

clinic on ñModel Railroad Photographyò.  Thirty-

seven members and guests were in attendance. 

 

Our Summer Picnic will be held at the Medina RR 

Museum on August 14. 

 

Chapter elections will be held at our Fall Meet, 

TBA 

 

Ontario Northland Division  

Superintendent Trevor Ross 

 

St. Lawrence Division  

Superintendent Ron Newby 

 

I hope everyone had a great summer.  We had an 

exciting year last year, with the programs we had at 

our regular meetings and the kit busters clinics that 

were focused on building plaster kits.  A lot of new 

techniques were learned and some great models 

were produced as a result of the clinics. 

 

We are planning another exciting year where the 

focus will be in introducing young people to the 

wonderful world of model railroading called 

ñModel Railroading 101ò.  We started planning this 

in the spring and are continuing the planning.  We 

plan on having a session in November to introduce 

model railroading and another session in the New 

Year on building your first model railroad.  We plan 

on offering clinics, layouts to view and 

refreshments; it should be a lot of fun. 

 

In order to introduce this plan to the public we are 

building the raffle layout this year for the Railfair 

show that is held every year in October.  The 

proceeds go to the Childrenôs Hospital of Eastern 

Ontario.  We are building a modular type layout that 

can be set-up in different ways and we will be using 

it to introduce young people to the hobby.  We will 

also be handing out fliers at the show to encourage 

young people to sign up to ñModel Railroading 

101ò.   

 

We are also planning on holding a couple of kit 

busters clinics this year, but to date no theme has 

been chosen, it might just be ñwork on anything you 

bringò. 

 

So here is to another exciting year for the SLD 

division 

 

Southern Tier Division  

Robert Hamilton   
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Western Ontario Division 

Superintendent John Moseley 

 
This fall looks like it is going to be a very busy time. 

The WODôs first clinic will bet this October, in 

Ingersoll, with the topics being on ñInexpensive 

Modellingò. The clinics will include Cardstock model by 

3DK, and a one on Lighting, which will be quite 

interesting. 

 

We are also looking to the future, with some clinic ideas. 

One clinic that our members would like, and to which 

we are planning, is a clinic on DCC decoder installation. 

They asked that this clinic just be more than ñHow to do 

itò, but One on One demonstration on actually doing an 

Installation. 

 

Our first train show of the season will be the Tottenham 

show, with other shows, in Woodstock, Kitchener, and 

London. We will be taking our ñWelcome Layoutò to 

these shows. This little layout is great for kids and adults 

alike. The kids can play and touch it, while we get the 

parents to guess what certain parts of the layout are 

made from. 

 

Hope to see you at the shows. If we are there, please 

come by and say HI. 

 

Niagara Frontier Region Officer Reports 
 

Achievement Program Chairman 

Peter Nesbitt 

 

Historian  

Keith Lebold 

 

I have not received any submissions other than the 

Flimsy for the archives since my last report. 

 

I would just like to remind members that 

submissions are welcome and can be sent by e-mail 

or postal mail to me using the information in the 

masthead. 

 

Hoping you are having a good summer, 

 

Convention Coordinator 

Open 

 

Membership/Registrar 

Clair Rutter  
 

NFR Membership Type by Years Renewed  
June 2010  

 
Membership Type Total 1 YR 2 Yr  3 Yr  4 Yr  5 Yr  6 Mth Life 

Family 43 23 19  1    

Life Member 129       129 

Life Member Actuarial 36       36 

Member 164 107 55   2   

Member w/ subscription 442 299 137   6   

Rail Pass 14      14  

Student         

Sustaining 5 5       

Total 833 434 211  1 8 14 165 
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Membership Type Total COD SLD LSD WOD ID STD AHD OND 

Family 43 14 5 3 11 6 3  1 

Life Member 117 27 11 25 22 21 5 2 4 

Life Member Actuarial 33 4 4 6 4 9 1 4 1 

Member 163 36 33 5 48 29 8 3 1 

Member w/ subscription 435 120 59 47 97 70 20 16 6 

Rail Pass 14 5 2 2 3 1  1  

Sustaining 5 2 1   2    

Total 810 208 115 88 185 138 37 26 13 

 
 NFR Division Membership by Expire Year 

Div Des Total 2010 2011 2012 2013 2099 

COD 208 69 88 20  31 

SLD 115 42 44 14  15 

LSD 88 31 23 3  31 

WOD 185 65 85 9  26 

ID 138 30 70 8  30 

STD 37 14 16 1  6 

AHD 26 10 9 1  6 

OND 13 3 4 1  5 

OOR 23 1 7   15 

Total 833 265 346 57  165 

 
  Ken Krayer  1926 - 2010 

 
It is with a great deal of sorry that I convey to you news of the passing of Ken Krayer at age 84. Ken was an avid 

railfan, model railroader, travel companion, and dear friend. A week ago he had a spell at home that caused him to 

fall and not be able to get up from the floor. This resulted in his hospitalization at Hamot Medical Center in Erie. 

Tests were inconclusive as to possible cause, and after 4 days he was released to Health South for rehab to regain 

some of his strength. Early yesterday (Wednesday) evening while his daughter was visiting him he had a massive 

heart attack and passed away very quickly. I spoke to Ken by phone earlier in the day and he said that he felt some 

better and was hoping to maybe be able to leave the facility next Monday for long enough to have dinner at the Erie 

Seibenbuerger Club. 

 

Ken was a very accomplished modeler, winning his first accolades in 1949 for Best Locomotive and Best in Show at 

the Niagara Frontier Region Convention at Meadville, PA. Ken was known for the models he built for GE in Erie 

that were presented to railroad executives, first in O-scale and later, in HO. Only about a year ago he disposed of the 

last zinc molds he build for the model GE locomotive frames and body shells. This summer he began moving 

features in his yard in preparation for a garden layout. Even after giving away a number of scratch built cars and 

locomotives, his shelves continued to be well stocked with his models. 

 

Ken was a good friend and frequent travel companion riding with me to train shows, meetings, conventions, and 

other railroad and model railroad events in PA, NY, OH, and across the border in Canada. He was never happier then 

when he was among model railroaders. He was a regular passenger on the Oil Creek & Titusville trains and was 

again looking forward to the Speeder Car runs at Titusville in two weeks. 
 

Ken leaves a daughter, Karen Sheffer, who lived with him, 2 sons, Bill in Maryland and Ken in Michigan, and 

numerous grand children and several great grand children.  

 

Compiled by Dick Roth 
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Division Six   of the  
NCR- North Central Region    of the  
NMRA- National Model Railroad Association presents - 
 

NORTH CENTRAL EXPRESS 2010 
 

THURSDAY - FRIDAY - SATURDAY - SUNDAY 

OCTOBER 21-22-23-24, 2010 
LIVONIA, MICHIGAN, USA  

 

WELCOME to the NCR Model Railroad Convention, NORTH CENTRAL 

EXPRESS 2010! The convention is being hosted by DIVISION SIX, located in 

the western Detroit metro area. We are planning a great weekend of model and 

prototype railroading, just for YOU!  

EVENT HIGHLIGHTS INCLUDE- 
 * Operation sessions available Thursday, Friday, Saturday  

 * FREE bag of model railroad ñstuffò first 200 registered 
 * Extra Best in Show and Participants Choice Contest Awards  
 * All -you -can-eat Pancake Breakfast on Sunday morning  
 * Keynote speaker,  Art Fahie of Bar Mills Products on Sunday morning  
* Special event HO & N scale billboards on sale   * 15+ Workshops on 

Friday and Saturday   
* 20+ model layouts to visit      * Prototype tours available on Friday       
* Door Prizes awarded Friday an d Saturday    * NMRA Model and Photo contests  
* Silent Auction Fund -Raisers!      * Limited special event shirts on sale  

* Special DAY PASS entry available!     * Online Registration available, see website!  
* Event site - Livonia Marriott, Laurel Park Mall   * EVERYONE welcome to attend!  
 

For more information or questions answered, contact -  Barry Hensel 734-397-5182 (5pm-10pm) email- 
barry76Lt@wowway.com ,  OR  Glenn Joppich  734-464-6004 (5pm-10pm) email- steambigot@yahoo.com   

and visit our web pages at-    www.div6 -ncr -nmra.com
  

    

Member Ad 
OO RAILWAY FOR SALE 

11 STEAM LOCOMOTIVES18 PASSENGER COACHES 

40 GOODS WAGONS 

AND MORE.... 

Contact Mike Kidd at 416-497-1265 or mikay51@hotmail.com for a complete list. 

mailto:barry76Lt@wowway.com
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The SLDôs Model Railroading 101 

Program 
By Grant Knowles 

 

Over the past decade, the St Lawrence Division 

(SLD) has reached out to the Eastern Ontario region 

railroaders and public to share the news and events 

of our Division and the attraction of the hobby. The 

traditional vehicles for this communications were 

leveraged: information booths and displays at 

various train shows, circulating flyers and even 

hosting 2 NFR conventions. Though these activities 

have generated interest in the SLD and the hobby, it 

has not been as to the level we would have 

appreciated. 

 

Upon further research into this short fall, it became 

apparent a number of things were conspiring against 

us, such as: 

¶ The ñlonerò individuals do not realise the 

social/support value of a club; 

¶ Many people new to the hobby (both young 

and older) were at a loss on how to get 

started and where to go for help; 

¶ Lectures and clinics are great but those up 

and coming enthusiasts were asking for 

more ñhands onò education; 

¶ People need someone to call when they have 

a question. E.g. a help line or mentor. 

 

So with some further head scratching and navel 

gazing, we arrived at a program we have christened: 

ñModel Railroading 101ò (MRR 101). The basic 

concept is to provide an introductory program that 

will lower the entry barriers into the hobby and 

hopefully result in new recruits for the SLD. 

 

We developed an approach where we would use 

Railfair (our local RR show) and other suitable 

venues to promote the SLD and the concept of 

MRR 101.  The program itself would consist of two 

one day long sessions, one in November and the 

other following in February.   

 

The first session before Christmas will be geared 

towards choices for entry into the hobby, preparing 

folks for their Christmas purchases, and the second 

session in February will cover practical approaches 

to get more out of the Christmas presents and 

transition into the real beauty of the hobby.  These 

sessions would then be followed by a continuing 

program to provide hands on learning experience to 

interested new-comers.   

 

Each year Railfair raffles off a railroad layout that 

has been built by volunteers which ultimately brings 

joy to a household and helps raise funds for the 

Childrenôs Hospital.  The SLD has taken on the 

responsibility of building the Raffle Layout that will 

also be utilized as an educational platform for 

aspiring enthusiasts who will practice their new 

skills under the tutelage of more experience SLD 

members. 

 

This year, we will be participating in the October 

Railfair show to promote the SLD, NMRA and 

most importantly, the MRR101 program. To do this 

we will have our infamous Switching Layout 

available to the kids to operate along with this 

yearôs Raffle Layout to demonstrate what can be 

achieved through attending the MRR 101 program. 

In addition, weôll have promotional material, 

registration forms and most importantly, our 

members will emerge from behind the tables to 

interact with the public one-on-one!  

 

The SLD membership is very enthusiastic about the 

MRR101 program and everyone has volunteered to 

help out to make MRR 101 a success for all. We are 

very confident this approach will fill a very 

important ñneedò in the hobby and help us all move 

forward. 

 

To learn more about this program, visit our web site 

at: sld-mrr101.info 
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Saga of the MC&H Central ï The Beginning 
Story by William Annand 

Photos by Rob Seymour and Paul Aegerter 

 

Have you ever had one of those ideas that you just blurt out, ñWhy don't we do this?ò and then that idea takes 

on a life of its own and grows beyond what you ever imagined? This is about one of those ideas. 

 

It started back in August of 2009, we decided to move our little computer/hobby shop to a larger location. We 

had been in the side of another business for two years and we wanted to expand. After moving in to the larger 

shop, we mentioned that we would like to put a model railroad layout in the window to attract attention and let 

passersby know what was inside. Well, we could not decide on just what to put in the window. After five 

months of kicking around different ideas. I was talking to my business partner one day and voiced an idea... 

Why don't we run an online contest to find a track plan for the window layout? We could give away a $50.00 

gift certificate to our online shop. He and everyone I mentioned it to thought it was a great idea. 

 

So, at the beginning of January we announced the contest on the online Forum www.nscale.org 

The contest ran for the month of January. We announced that the winning track plan would be built and 

displayed in our shop window. During the contest, we appointed four judges, Bill Corrigan, Tom McRae, Dave 

Lawson and myself, Will Annand. Each Judge was to pick his favourite and that contestant would receive a 

$25.00 gift certificate and the winning track plan would receive an addition $25.00. The contest was to end on 

January 31
st
. 

 

During the month, we received 14 entrants from around the world. The semi finalists were: 

  

 
Judge Dave Lawson's pick was a trackplan submitted by 

Paul Aegerter, from Ziemetshausen Germany. 

 
Judge Tom McRae's Pick was a trackplan submitted 

by Jos Geurts from Brunssum, The Netherlands. 

 
Judge Will Annand's Pick was a trackplan submitted 

by Ganeshwar Prasad from Vega Alta, Puerto Rico. 

 

 
Judge Bill Corrigan's Pick was a trackplan submitted by 

Sawyer Berry from Aiken, South Carolina, USA. 

http://www.nscale.org/
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As the team of four judges was deciding on which would be ñThe Oneò, Dave Lawson produced a lengthy 

ñreportò on how he judged the contest, (see sidebar) 

 

So it was decided, we would be using Paul Aegerter's layout as the one to build. 

 

At this point we thought everything was finished, we had our track plan, we announced that in a couple of 

weeks we would start to build the layout, the four judges would become the four builders and we would do it on 

Thursday nights at the shop. End of story, right.... wrong, as it turned out this was just the beginning of 

something we never thought would happen. 

 

Online after the winners were announced, appeared this message from Paul Aegerter: 

 

ñWow now I am very very touched and I have tears in my eyes I canËt believe it Will thatËs a really big surprise 

because I saw all the plans and there were some very nice ones! Incredible but true I think! Now I have to plan a 

trip to Huntsville to build that layout. Thank you very much to all the jurors to choosing my plan. 

Kind regards to all of you, 

Paulò 

 

Paul was planning a trip to Huntsville to build the layout? No, he had to be kidding; on the forum he had a 

couple of smiley faces after the statement, so he must be kidding. 

 

Later that day I received an email from Paul, he was not kidding, he had already booked his flight, he was going 

to fly from Munich Germany to Toronto and would like me to pick him up on March 6
th
. 

He made this announcement online and the entire forum was a buzz with excitement. 

 

If that was not enough, people started to volunteer things to be included on the layout. Jos Geurts who makes 

and sells trees in Europe said he was sending some trees to Paul. Rich Sheppard of RSLaser Kits in Oregon said 

his Lodge, kit #3015, would look good on the layout and said he would send us one if I would build it and put it 

on the layout. He also built and sent along three of his Log Cabins, kit #3016, and a custom built sign. Derek 

Osborn owner of Osborn Models found out about our little layout and informed us whatever we wanted to put 

on the layout of his product; he would gladly donate to the project. 

 

Our little display layout was starting to take on a life of its own. 

 

In preparation for Paul's visit, two of our judges and also local experts, 

Tom and Dave built the frame work for the layout. 

  


